
Welcome to the 2023 school year, and our first newsletter for the year. I
would like to especially welcome our new Head of Primary, Mr Steve
Dowie. Steve comes to us as a very experienced Primary Principal and
has already made himself known to many of our families.

Our students and staff have settled well and have hit the ground running.
We were grateful not to begin with COVID closures and all its related
complications. Our focus this year is on Respect for Others, and we
have already had many occasions to explore what this implies. We have
packed a great deal into our first 5 weeks already and are looking
forward to the long weekend to take a breath.

We also began the year with a great deal of media coverage about AI
and its use via Chatgpt. While the Education Dept of WA has banned its
use in Government schools we have decided not to follow. We feel we
need to find out a great deal more and support our staff and students
along this journey. It only seems a few years ago we felt the same way
about the internet, emails and all things related.

Our Year 12 Ball held on 28 January was a truly memorable evening,
even with the late change of venue due to the Scorchers Final.

Our Sir Charles Court Futures Assembly with Bishop Kate Wilmot
delivering the 2023 Oration which focused on Sir Charles' military career
his duty to "others". We were fortunate to have our Board Chair, Dave
Gossage, who received our Year 12's and Hugh Jones our local member
in attendance as well, who badged our 2023 Student Leaders. 

Upcoming Events

Monday 6 March
Labour Day - public holiday

Tuesday 7 March
IPSHA Primary Interschool
Swimming Carnival

Wednesday 15 March
ACC Interschool Swimming 

Wednesday 15 - Monday 20
March 
NAPLAN testing, Yrs 3,5,7 & 9

Friday 17 March
5T Assembly

Tuesday 21 March
School Tour

Thursday 23 March
IPSHA Basketball Comp

Thursday 30 March -
Thursday 6 April
Scholastic Book Fair

Friday 31 March
5D Assembly

Wednesday 5 April
Primary Cross Country

Thursday 6 April
Secondary Cross Country
Students conclude for Term 1

Wednesday 26 April
Students commence Term 2

Tuesday 2 May
Secondary Parent Teacher
Meetings

THE COURT CHIMES

 PATRICIA RODRIGUES  OAM,  PRINCIPAL

I S S U E  1 / 2 0 2 3 ,  M A R C H  2 0 2 3

2 0 2 3 ,  " R E S P E C T  F O R  O T H E R S "

FROM THE PRINCIPAL'S DESK



The Year 6's have attended their Bickley Camp and I am sure that you will enjoy reading more about
their experiences further in.

Marron Cup, held last Friday, was I think the best we have ever had!! Beginning with a wonderfully
crazy Assembly which set the scene for the rest of the day. The primary students were involved with
games after lunch, with the all-important cricket games in the afternoon. There are some photos
included later in this issue for you to enjoy.

FROM THE PRINCIPAL'S DESK ........

Our House Swimming Carnival is increasing in popularity. Swimmers competed for places in our
interschool team which will compete against other ACC schools on 15 March.

Enrolments - I have commenced the Year 7 enrolment interviews for 2024 as places are very limited.
Please ensure that you submit applications for siblings as a matter of priority for all year groups.

RAT Tests - we have a supply of RAT tests which are due to expire later this year, please let Reception
know if you would like to have some sent home. It seems such a waste for them to be sitting in our
cupboard when there may be families that could use them.



CHAPLAIN'S CHAT
REVEREND NOEL OAKEY

Life never seems to run the way that we would like it to go.

I think that’s because for some reason we believe that we 
can have complete control over everything that is happening 
around us. The first weekend of February demonstrated to us that “everyday
normal” can change rapidly, without warning with irreversible results.

In the Swan River, a group of young people enjoying the water and the joy of
sharing that space with a pod of dolphins turned into the death of a young
woman, attacked by an unseen shark. People living near the Eastern Turkiye/
Northern Syria border, a meeting place of three tectonic plates, were rocked by a
7.8 Earthquake. As I write the death toll is 4 000 and expected to be higher.

In both cases, the “everyday normal” changed in a moment. Yes, the young
people recreating in the Swan would have known bull sharks inhabited the river,
but “We’re OK.” The inhabitants of the region devastated by the earthquake are
used to tremors, but not like this, not in the middle of winter….

For all the advances in society, controlling the unexpected, will remain
unachievable. For some, because it is unachievable, they live in fear, being
anxious everyday, just in case. Others, can throw caution to the wind and just
live, sometimes at the expense to their own or others safety.

It has always amazed me that when “life doesn’t run the way people want it to, “
God is called upon to explain why, give hope or seek comfort. It amazes me
because such a response can come from Christian and non-Christian alike.

Life is not easy at times, and the answer to the “Why” question is impossible to
find. But God gives us hope and courage to go on, even when the going is tough.
God will bring people into our lives to support us, even when going on makes no
sense and we feel alone.

The four schools affected by the young student’s death, the families waiting to
know if their family members can be found dead or alive after the earthquake,
they need our prayers to find hope…a way forward.

https://www.cgscareers.com/?page=job-and-career-search(2)


How do I best support my teenager at school?

As we start a new year of school, for a large number of parents it may be the first for them with a child
entering Secondary school. Whilst the opportunities to be physically present may be less frequent than in
their primary years, parents still play an important role in helping their teenage son or daughter be successful
at school. We know that students whose parents or carers actively show an interest in their schooling will
perform better. Helping our teenagers be successful is a joint effort. It is important that the students get
similar messages from both home and school regarding expectations of behaviour as well as the value of
education. 

Here are five simple tips on how to give your teenager messages that you are interested in and value their
schooling:

1. Attend school events
Simply by attending school events you give a message that you are interested and value what they are
doing. As well, you will have a greater sense of your teenager’s context at school when you are talking about
school during the year. You will have a greater sense of their teachers and an increased understanding of
the school’s approach which will be helpful should your son or daughter come home disgruntled about
something.

2. Stay connected
Be aware of how the school communicates and stay informed about their progress. Stay abreast of
messages to do with their cohort and other school happenings through SEQTA, the website, Facebook and
newsletters.

3. Homework
Support your son or daughter to set themselves up for success by establishing routines and spaces which
allow them to complete the increasing demands of homework and study as they get older. If things get too
much for them, encourage your teen to ask for help when it's needed. Most teachers are available for extra
help before or after school, and also might be able to recommend other resources. CGS runs after-school
classes in the Pavilion every day except Friday.

4. Diet and Sleep
Teenagers who eat a good breakfast and who have a good nights’ sleep, free from interruptions from
devices are more likely to do well at school. Teenagers need between 8 to 10 hours sleep a night. Work back
from the time they need to be awake in the morning and establish a good routine in the evening. 

5. Manage Devices
Staying up late at night using social media or gaming significantly hampers a teenagers’ ability to cope and
focus the following day. In addition, we see many social issues arise at school from what has occurred on-
line over the weekend or at night. Be aware of what your teenager is doing on-line and have an
understanding with them on how it will be managed. I would also encourage not allowing them to have their
device in their bedroom at night.

DEPUTY NEWS
MIKE JENZEN,  DEPUTY PRINCIPAL

https://www.cgscareers.com/?page=job-and-career-search(2)


Why Year 10 Semester One counts so much
Now that students have settled into their subjects for the year, if there is one piece of
advice I can give to Year 10 students, it’s that Semester One counts! The reason is, that
early in Semester Two we begin talking about subject selections and some students will
also consider applying for Off-Campus TAFE VET in Schools courses. Entry to courses will
be based on student’s performance in Semester One, hence my reminder that Semester
One counts! I’ve now handed out to all students in Year 10 a booklet that outlines the
prerequisites they need to have by the end of the Semester for entry into ATAR subjects in
Year 11. Included in the booklet is also the criteria that TAFE will judge applications on. 

NAPLAN
Secondary students in Years 7 & 9 will begin their NAPLAN testing
 on March 15. In preparation for this testing, students will participate 
in practice assessments to ensure they are familiar with the format 
of the online tests. Students and parents are reminded that part of the NAPLAN testing is a
listening component, and students are expected to bring earphones to plug into their
devices. Please ensure your child's device is charged overnight and ready for assessments
the next day.

WACE Practical Examinations for Physical Education Studies
The School Curriculum and Standards Authority of Western Australia 
have published the examination dates for the WACE practical exams. 
This will affect students studying ATAR Physical Education Studies in Year 12. 

The practical examinations will be held during the first week of the Term 3/4 holidays.
Candidates will be scheduled to take their examinations on one of the days from Saturday,
23 September to Sunday, 1 October inclusive. This will include weekends and public
holidays. The exact day of the student’s examination will be published by the School
Curriculum and Standards Authority on 5 September. Please be aware these dates are set
by the School Curriculum and Standards Authority. Feel free to contact myself or Mr
Bristow if you have any queries regarding this. 

SECONDARY  NEWS

BRAD KROKOSZ,  HEAD OF SECONDARY

https://www.cgscareers.com/?page=job-and-career-search(2)


STEVIE DOWIE,  HEAD OF PRIMARY
PRIMARY  NEWS

I would like to welcome our new staff, students and families, along with 
our existing students and families to the 2023 school year at Court Grammar
School.
Thank you to all the parents for supporting the school by sending your 
children to school prepared to learn. The first few weeks of a new school year
are always spent getting to know our students by building positive relationships.
The children have also been involved in some rigorous testing to assist the teachers with their planning
and how to cater for the individual needs of each student.

Our Year 3 and 5 students will be involved in NAPLAN
testing starting on Wednesday 15th March. Please
remember that these tests are just a snapshot on one day of
your child’s progress. You can get much more information
regarding your child’s progress from your child’s classroom
teacher.

I would like to acknowledge the staff who attended the Year 6 camp, Miss
Birmingham, Mrs Burgess, Mrs Brown, Miss Cavill and Chaplain Noel. I
also had the privilege of attending the three day camp at the Bickley
Recreational Centre. The students were engaged in a series of
challenging team building activities. They ate well, played hard and slept
most of the time. As parents of our Year 6 students, you should be very
proud of the way they participated in the camp and supported the staff and
their peers. The school has outgrown the Bickley Camp, so we are looking
at an alternative for 2024.

We had a very encouraging turn out for our Parent Information Sessions held last week. I would like
to thank the staff for preparing such informative presentations and remember what I said previously
about contacting your child’s teacher for accurate up to date information regarding your child’s
progress.

I was extremely impressed by the enthusiasm and organization of last Friday’s Marron Cup. The
assembly was something to see. The participation and team spirit displayed by the staff and
students was something I have never experienced before.

Today was our first assembly for 2023. Mr Taylor’s Year 3T class entertained us with a surprise
performance that was kept under wraps. It was wonderful to see so many parents in attendance.

I would like to acknowledge and congratulate Jayrell Robinson – Millar on 
being selected to represent Australia in the World’s Junior BMX Championship
to be held in Scotland later in the year. Jayrell has been training hard and 
competing all over Australia and it is a credit to him and his family on his 
selection to represent Australia. Well done and good luck Jayrell.

https://www.cgscareers.com/?page=job-and-career-search(2)


YEAR 12 BALL 2023

On the 28th of January, the Year 12 Class of 2023 arrived at the Hyatt Regency at 7:00 pm
for the pinnacle of their school social calendar. 

Mr Freel was especially impressed at the tenacity of his students, all of whom were only told
days before about the sudden change in location. Everyone arrived grand and opulently,
greeted by members of our staff and absolutely delicious mocktails.

Immediately upon entering the room, we found a lolly table - Assorted lollies decorating the
entire surface, alongside two different types of photo booths (which everyone was quick to
get into). Everyone wandered around to find their tables - Endless compliments and
excitement shared amongst the group, alongside introductions of ball dates. It was exciting
to see everyone after the holidays, especially all glammed up. 

After dinner, an exquisite buffet filled with a variety of meals, the dance floor was quickly
filled as everyone rushed to remember the steps of ‘Uptown Funk’, a dance we learned the
previous year. Photos were taken the whole time to capture the candid dancing and fun
while jamming out to the DJ Rio de Nero’s playlist. 

After an amazing night of dancing and laughter, we were once again requested to take our
seats as our School Captains, Isabelle Mckeig and Sam Piotrowski, read out a speech
addressing our year group, followed by Mr Krokosz and Mr Freel. 

Later on, Mr Freel began handing out awards the Teachers voted on. The top awards of
Belle and Beau of the Ball going to Courtney Read and Damien Rawcliffe, who were both
presented with their respective sashes and a gift card to congratulate them on their
absolutely outstanding appearance and involvement in the night. 

Overall, the night was filled with excitement and entertainment, making the night one to
remember. 

Thank you to Mr Freel, the Ball Committee, Ms Rodrigues, all the staff who gave up their
time to come and support us, and the student body for putting in their best effort to make the
night grand. We truly appreciate it.

Maddison Humphreys
Year 12 Arts Captain



YEAR 12 BALL 2023
CONTINUED....



Year 11 Biologists head to Ramsar Site

This year, for the first time, our freshly initiated ATAR Biologists carried out their Week 3 fieldwork
exercises at the Creery Wetland Reserve, a part of the Peel-Yalgorup wetlands network. This is a
wetland of national and international importance, and was designated a ‘Ramsar Site’ in 1990.

Even on a relatively cool February day, the mosquitoes were active, and we needed to spray up
several times to avoid severe loss of blood.
The students collected data on biodiversity, distribution and species richness in the samphire-
dominated salt marsh, using random sampling with quadrats and a systematic belt transect. We
then compared data collected with similar information from a local inland bush reserve. 

This was a good exercise in teamwork, in addition to supplying data for further analysis back at
school. It is good to see our ATAR Biology intake into Year 11 getting properly stuck into the
programme (and the mud).

Mr Sullivan - Learning Area Coordinator, Science



UWA – Sunday 12 March
Curtin – Sunday 26 March
Notre Dame Fremantle – Sunday 2 April
ECU – Sunday 30 April Mount Lawley Campus
Murdoch – Saturday 29 April

The future of work

Welcome to a new school year that promises to offer more information about opportunities for
Court Grammar School students to prepare for their future world of work. Throughout the year the
school will receive many dates from a variety of universities and recently we received a flyer from
the Shire of Boddington who will host an expo.  Important dates are as follows:

University Open Dates

Boddington Shire Council – Careers Expo – 
Friday 24 March
Students interested in Engineering, Construction or 
resource-sector careers may find this expo interesting as 
many resource sector exhibitors attend. For example, 
Austin Engineering, Westrac, Schlam, Engineering LGM, 
Linkforce, Charles Hull Contracting and many more.

Court Grammar Students 

Embracing a Future with Pride and Optimism 

MedEntry UCAT Preparation
Students interested in pursuing medicine and dentistry need to sit the UCAT test in July/August
2023. MedEntry is a government-accredited Registered Training Organisation specialising in
UCAT preparation. MedEntry offers free resources, discounts of 40% for groups of two or more,
and many other discounts including for those nominated by their teacher. For more information,
please visit www.medentry.edu.au

A reminder that CGS will be holding a Careers Expo in the school Gymnasium in Term 2 so make
a note to put Wednesday 31 May 9am – 11am into your calendars.  More information will be sent
to parents/guardians closer to the event. 

This is an exciting time for young people to seek out as much information about their career
pathways and explore possibilities while still at school. Students are encouraged to visit the
Pavilion and take the time to check out the Digital Notice Board as it showcases some career
pathway information as well as other important notices.

For further information, you are always welcome to contact the school.
Ms Stringer, Careers and Vocational Education Teacher

https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fmedentry.lt.acemlna.com%2FProd%2Flink-tracker%3FredirectUrl%3DaHR0cCUzQSUyRiUyRnd3dy5tZWRlbnRyeS5lZHUuYXUlMkY%3D%26sig%3DHt6nGAGBsSTctJHfXq4WG72Q3TUtUEombmYjMe2ZbJXq%26iat%3D1676854363%26a%3D%257C%257C25898250%257C%257C%26account%3Dmedentry.activehosted.com%26email%3DoHAwRoxfcz%252FPUAGWOuaMzSlqKWBhZACGbfjKbzwdIwg%253D%26s%3D33e6ca7d774982d3570b8e28eef45bc9%26i%3D752A821A16A11613&data=05%7C01%7Cjstringer%40cgs.wa.edu.au%7Ca8662ac867104ceed12708db12e32dfb%7Cab2c13779e2f40eb886bad258385d3a8%7C0%7C0%7C638124539167482645%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=FshhBDtua7TLSENTFsS7dvGGwn1VaxlHf5yHEEZteHs%3D&reserved=0


Year 7 - School on the Road

Year 10 Pastoral Care Program

The Year 10’s have had a very quick start to the
year with starting the Keys4Life program in their
Pastoral time. The Keys4Life program is an
invaluable course which is heavily supported by
many Government groups in which the goal is to
better educate the soon to be newest drivers to
our roads.

The program starts off with a 10-week course, where they go through many different aspects of
driving. The focus of these being largely around distractions and reducing risks when driving.

Students in Year 10, have been given two books to work through. One at school and the other as a
take home book. It is a great talking point with these teenagers as they are super engaged and the
discussions throughout the program so far have been amazing!

There is a parent information night on Tuesday, 7
March in the Pavilion starting at 5:30pm. Here we can
answer any questions, you may have about the program
and settle any concerns you may have. 

Tristan Campbell, Year 10 Coordinator 

Police Rangers

Court Grammar School Police Rangers meet every Monday 
afterschool from 3:15 until 5pm. 

Students are involved in a range of outdoor and leadership activities.
 This term the Rangers have already completed a knots and lashings 
building challenge designed to test their application and teamwork skills. Other
activities this term will include First Aid, 
mountain biking, navigation and Trangia 
cooking. 

Police Rangers is open to students from 
Year 7 up and new students are always 
welcome. 

Speak to Mr Krokosz for more information. 



Environmental/ Sustainability Program

We are excited to inform the school
community that our first project in our
Environmental Sustainability Program is
the setting up of a Garden Centre behind
the Year 2 classrooms.

We will have a large number of garden beds, a chook pen, 4 worm farms and
composting.

To get the project up and running we need your support. Firstly, if you have
any refrigerators (de-gassed), welding skills, a bobcat, soil, hay, knowledge of
reticulation or other items that might be useful to help start up the Garden
Centre please contact me.

Secondly, we will be holding two fundraisers to help fund the setting up of the
Garden Centre. More information to follow.

Steve Dowie 
Head of Primary
Environmental Coordinator



Hang Challenge Results
30+ Seconds Club = 10 Shield and Colours Points *

** Best Boy and Girl = 20 Points



Hang Challenge Results cont....

Overall, Years 7 – 12 that made it…
 

Whitby: 350 – Yarrabah: 580
 

But let’s not forget the staff!...



Year 6 Bickley Camp 2023

It all suddenly started, so bright, and so exciting,
This is my poem about camp, for whom am I inviting?
It is you, it is you, I will take on a journey,  
No need to fear, this is no such tourney,
I will take you on a trip to Bickley Camp,
A place so close, there’s no need for a stamp,
Year 6 Camp was so happy with glee,
It was filled with such fun, just wait and see!

It all began on a day where the valley was green,
A place so wonderful it was fit for a queen, 
We arrived with happiness, with smiles to go around,
Despite heavy luggage, which were to be dragged on the ground,
Dorms were announced, and spoken so proudly,
And food was eaten, so noisy and rowdy,
Activities everywhere, seen in every sight,
And Day 1 ended, with a thrilling game’s night!

Day 2 started early, with no time to spare,
With bacon and eggs, and cereal to share,
And with a camp so wide, there’s no need to hide,
So, we embraced the outdoors and stayed away from the inside, 
Adding a lunch and dinner, too fresh to beat,
With a chocolatey dessert for a small and sweet treat,
For our last night at Bickley, we prepared something small,
“Year 6’s Got Talent” would be held in the hall,
With laughs to go around, and talent to spare,
This evening at Bickley will be a memory to share.

Day 3 was a rush, with such acceleration,
And with un-discovered activities, set multiple aspirations, 
With events such as canoeing and high ropes,
Set a fire in our minds, lit with such large hopes,

Saying goodbye, felt the smallest bit dry, yet we packed all our memories to go,
From snakes on the dam, to activities and more, and an unforgettable talent show, 
Thank you everyone! For making this camp shine,
This camp was special, too special to define.



Carnevale 2023 

Italian at Court Grammar School

In week four, we celebrated Carnevale in true Italian style.  Lower Primary classes were given the
opportunity to learn about Carnevale through the much-loved story of Arlecchino, a poor boy who
did not have a costume to wear to the Carnevale party but felt the true meaning of friendship when
all his classmates gave a piece of fabric from theirs. Arlecchino’s mother sat up all night sewing all
the pieces together to make her son a unique and very colourful costume.

The upper primary students were given the opportunity to make Carnevale masks. Complete with
confetti, sequins and feathers. Students enjoyed wearing their marvellous creations.

Carnevale is a time of great festivity and fun in Italy and is celebrated just before the beginning of
Lent.  There is an Italian saying during Carnevale – ‘Ogni scherzo vale’ – anything goes! 

Signora Hughes, Primary Italian Teacher



Uniform Shop Opening Times

 

 
During School Term

Mondays:   8.00 - 11.00am
Wednesdays:  12.30pm - 3.30pm

As always, if you know the size and item, please complete an online order, which will be made ready for
collection from Reception.

************************************************************************

Canteen News

Please remember to order before 8.00am and
only those items which are shown as these are

available.

Term One remaining
 Monday 6 March 
Thursday 6 April 

Term Two 
Monday 24 April 
Tuesday 25 April 
Wednesday 26 April 
Monday 5 June 
Friday 30 June 

Term Three 
Monday 24 July 
Tuesday 25 July 
Friday 25 August 
Friday 22 September 

Term Four 
Monday 9 October 
Thursday 7 December 

Wednesday 20 December 

Labour Day Public Holiday 
Teaching Staff and Students finish Term One 

Staff Professional Development Day – Pupil Free
ANZAC Day Public Holiday 
Students Commence 
Western Australia Day Public Holiday 
Teaching Staff and Students finish Term Two 

Students Commence
Presentation Night
Students finish Term Four
School Office Closes 

Staff Professional Development Day – Pupil Free
Students Commence 
Staff Professional Development Day – Pupil Free
Teaching Staff and Students finish Term Three 

*Dates as at 14 September 2022. Dates may be subject to change. 

2023 Calendar* 



We are hosting a Scholastic Book Fair 

 30 March until 6 April 

in the Pavilion 



"A WELCOME FROM BEENYUP DENTAL THERAPY CENTRE

(DTC)”

 
Our clinic is located on the grounds of Beenyup Primary School at 66 Shepparton
Boulevard, Byford.

Please note we have had confusion due to the similarity in name with “Beenyup
Dental Centre”, they are a private dentist which is not connected to the government
services.

Our Team
Sylvia and Tugba (Dental Therapists), Jeanet (Dental Clinic Assistant) and Nadia
(Dental Officer) are working together to service the dental needs of enrolled children
at our clinic.  
Currently the Beenyup Dental Therapy Centre is open Wednesday to Friday from
8am to 4pm.

Our Services
The School Dental Service is a free service available to children from the age of 5-17
years old or to the completion of year 11 (whichever occurs first). Enrolment forms
are sent out via the school admin team to any new students and all pre-primary
students at the start of each calendar year (please note it is not compulsory for your
child to be enrolled). If you receive one of these forms and wish to enrol please
ensure it is completed and returned either to the school admin team or directly to the
dental clinic.

What to Expect
Patients are predominantly seen by the Dental Therapists who provide a variety of
services for your child(ren) as needed, and the services required are assessed on an
individual basis. 

Services available include examinations, referrals, scale and clean, preventive fissure
sealants, Fluoride treatments, restorations (fillings) and extractions. 

When an appointment is made with our clinic you may receive a letter in the post and
a text message 2 working days prior. This message will come from an automated
message service.

It is important that contact details are updated directly with the dental clinic as we
cannot obtain any updates via the schools. 

If you have recently changed your contact details, please contact the clinic by
sending us an email beenyupdtc@health.wa.gov.au or call on 9526 6510.
Yours Sincerely 
The Dental Team at Beenyup Dental Therapy Centre






